Statewide Homeless Council Minutes
July 12, 2016
*9:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m.*


Location:        MaineHousing 353 Water Street Augusta, Maine
MaineHousing Conference Room, behind the Reception Desk
SHC meets regularly the second Tuesday of each month 9:30 am-2:00 pm


Attendees: Wes Phinney, Betty Palmer, Josh D’Alessio, Brian Marchant, Rob Parritt, Donna Kelley, John Gallagher, William Higgins, Denise Lord, Cindy Namer, Mary Francis, Chet Barnes, Ginny Dill, Cullen Ryan, Paul Hammond, 

Attendees by Phone: Don Harden, Dave McClusky, Ali Smith, Elizabeth Szatkowski, 

Introductions
		
Review Agenda- no comments

Review Minutes of previous meeting- Cullen moves to accept, seconded by Rob. Unanimously accepted. 

Announcements
Wes submitted his resignation to the Statewide Homeless Council. He will also resign from the MCoC. He thanks everyone who he has worked with. He recommended Betty Palmer to replace him. He feels the governor will be supportive of Betty stepping into the role. He shared his resignation of John Gallagher and Mary Mahew because they are the departments most active on this Council. Wes turns it over to John Gallagher.

John thanks Wes for his service. He has written a letter thanking Wes for his service over the last five years as a member and Chair of the Statewide Homeless Council. He accepts Wes’s resignation with regret. 

GOAL TWO of Plan:  Adequate Housing Supply and Rental Subsidies.
MaineHousing Announcements and Updates - Director John Gallagher and Staff

2016 NOFA Capital Match 
MaineHousing will not be able to provide a match to bricks and mortar projects for the NOFA this year. They do not have the available resources this year. If funding is available in the future they will consider re-instating the match.  

There are four projects that are changing status. Both the steering committee and MaineHousing will work with these projects to review their need and viability. They are all in different stages. 


National Housing Trust Fund
This is the first year Maine is receiving funds form the National Housing Trust Fund. 

MaineHousing is planning to dedicate the money toward a capitol improvement project targeted to people at 30% of AMI. They are not planning to target it toward specific populations and it will be up to developers to determine how to utilize the funds. It is anticipate that the funds can help to create up to 20 units of housing. Any excess development funds can be pushed toward service dollars. 

There will be a Public Hearing to discuss the use of the National Housing Trust Funds on July 28. Comments will be accepted at the meeting, or in writing by August 5.

The group discusses the population that earns less than 30% of the median income. There are two resources that could serve this population: Low income tax credit program or the supportive housing trust fund program. The 30% income population does not tend to get into the tax credit programs, but are almost exclusively in the supportive housing program. Project based rental subsidy can make a difference. 

State and Federal Issues/ Public Policy Updates. 
Every year in July, Cindy puts together a summary of stats in preparation of the trip to DC. She provided an update of statistics. The Veterans numbers decreased substantially from one year to the next. This is impressive and we thank Wes and others who have worked tirelessly with the Veterans. 

John Gallagher requests that Mary Mayhew be added to the list of recipients that receive statistic updates. When he spoke to her she expressed concerned with the number of persons who return to homelessness after they have been stably housed. Cindy reviewed the System Performance Measures, which come out of the HMIS.  See attached System Performance Measures for the MCoC and PCoC.
Federal
· President’s Budget: There are two T-HUD budgets- one in the Senate and one in the House. The House has a higher amount dedicated to homeless programs- $2.483 billion. There is an advocacy letter to sign onto encouraging Senators and Representatives to approve the higher amount for homeless programs. The letter is targeted at Senator Collins and it would be helpful to have several Maine Organizations represented. This is urgent. It is worth about $11 million of dollars for the state of Maine. Overall the two budgets, both the House and the Senate versions have returned funding to 2009 levels. If they do not come together, they will pass a continuing resolution. 

· Ending Homeless Act- no new news.

· Housing Opportunity Through Modernization (HOTMA) passed the house on 2/2 through a unanimous vote of all present. 

· Comprehensive Justice and Mental Health Act- No new action/ update.

· Housing Opportunities for individuals living with HIV/ Aids- no new action. Update.
State
· State legislatures is not in session. Invite local reps to see what you do. 


Maine Homeless Policy Committee Update

Shelter Director Meeting - Rob and Betty plan to create a Shelter Leadership Group. The first meeting will be on August 3, 10-3 at PCHC- Auburn Hall. They plan to discuss the uniqueness of operating emergency shelters.. There was a questionnaire that asked what shelter directors would like to know or would like to be covered. 

Long Term Stayer Initiative (LTS)
Portland LTS: In Portland they started with 262 long term stayers. They are now down to 91 for singles and 17 in families. In Portland from May to May they housed 79 LTS. In Portland there are three lists. If a person on the first list returns to homelessness they are added back onto the same list. Numbers on all three lists are down, the first list down to 8. Providers have been working with Adult Protective Services as some persons need very high levels of care. 

They thank DHHS and Chet for attending the LTS meetings. When you get down to the last few persons on the list they are very difficult to house. They have severe and persistent mental illness they are good candidates to PNMI. PNMI is thought to be only for persons being discharged from hospitals. But we have a growing number of persons qualifying for PNNI that are not coming from hospitals. The group discusses how to qualify a person for PNMI that are not coming from hospitals but instead are coming from shelters or the street. Another challenge is getting clients to accept the service. 

It is a disservice to the person and the system to place them in an apartment if they are not ready for it. It increases recidivism. It is important be thoughtful about what the client needs and what they are willing to do. Navigators build the relationship first. That personal face to face relationship is so important. The PATH and Navigator programs is so important to figure out the right resource. This helps to reduce recidivism.  

In addition to PNMI, sometimes STEP is a correct resource for LTS. CRS is another option.
Vacancy in Portland is very tight right now. We are placing people all over. It’s good to have the whole system working together to get persons back to communities where they are from. 

Some shelters don’t do Housing First, which cause them to stay in shelters longer. This is a different philosophy. But it impacts the whole system. We may need to change the funding sources to match their mission. Because Performance is KEY in this NOFA.

The group discusses PNMI, how to access it, how to learn about openings and availability. Currently everyone needs to go through a gatekeeper to see what is available. That person is Kathy LaValle. Right now the PNMI program has no documents supporting it. The operation manual is being created, but it’s a slow process. They discuss having all the navigators calling the gatekeeper, which could be overwhelming. The discussions leads Chet to say that there needs to be discussions regarding access to the PNNI system. Request to have PNMI providers have a 1-2 sentence description of who they are targeting to serve and what they do. This would identify what they do. Suggestions to lay out specific data they would like information about- sex, age, and a few other fields. 

There is a lot of ambiguity around PNNI. We need that program laid out and formalized for Coordinated Entry

Bangor LTS: There are now 4-7 LTS in Bangor. Josh discusses how their LTS committee has added members who do rounds at hospitals. They have had CRS come to a meeting as well. He is also working with HealthInfoNet on the Coordinated Entry. This will provide us with data on needed services. 

Prevention & Diversion

Some providers are already starting to get called about people who are going to get evicted in the next 30 days. Navigators are calling them back and trying to connect them with resources. The only way to end homelessness is to prevent it.

They discuss the 7,000 people in Maine who are homeless, but 13% of the entire population live in poverty. We need to focus on persons who are homeless. Others discuss perhaps not prevention, but we do need to have a diversion, as they come into the system. The group continues to discuss diversion vs. prevention. They discuss general assistance and its role. That program helps persons to evaluate how GA will help to resolve the issue going forward. How will it help to stabilize their lives? 

The “Navigator” system has been a success and it is being replicated elsewhere in other areas. 

PCOC and MCOC
The NOFA is out. The electronic application is not available on e-snaps. The grant inventory worksheet has not be finalized. This gives both CoC limited time to put together a competitive application. Friday is the deadline for the notice for the renewal projects. Priorities are still the same in the NOFA. 

There is a General Assistance training in Portland on the July 13th at Lancaster Street at 10. 

The COC Leadership board meets this Thursday in Portland. 

Maine Plan to End and Prevent Homelessness

Homeless Single Adults (including homeless Veterans)

There’s a subcommittee on the Veterans issues. 
Cindy announces she has a singed data sharing agreement from VA. This is a big deal. Maine may be the only state in the nation that has the VA is sharing data through HMIS. 


Homeless Youth Issues

Kennebec County hosted a successful homeless youth count. The best part was the getting the youth involved. There were a number of organizations that participated. 
As more data & feedback is available, they will share it with the group.
 
Jon has been having meetings around the state to discuss homeless youth counts. It seems homeless youth is a priority around the nation. He recommends that Maine get ready to go after funding for creating model continuums for youth. He is expecting a large grant to be available focusing on homeless youth. Some of the awards will go to rural areas and Maine would be very competitive. 

Grant on New Beginnings- transition in place. They are applying for demonstration grant and they should have a group ready by September or August in case an RFP comes out. There may be more grants coming forward in the next few years. 

Domestic Violence Issues -No comments on DV.

Family Homelessness Issues - No new updates.

Update DHHS
Section 17 - Rulemaking is being discussed for Section 17 MaineCare Eligibility. This should be forthcoming. 

SHC Blueprint- There is a request that DHHS  respond to the SHC Blueprint for DHHS. Members are looking forward to the response. With Wes’s resignation, it might be a good time to review the Blueprint. The intent of the Blueprint was to open a dialog, it’s not to be seen as a threat, but rather a means for collaboration.

PATH RFP- The PATH RFP is undergoing review. It is hoped to be out soon.

Shelter Plus Care and BRAP-  The group discusses Shelter Plus Care and BRAP as resources. Taking an overall look at BRAP. When a client is transitioning from Shelter Plus Care to BRAP, the requirements are different. The 51% rent payment required by BRAP is hard for folks to meet. Can this be at 40% and resemble a Section 8 voucher? This will be much easier to use and for consumers to utilize. This came out of LTS meeting in Portland. 

There is also a push for more Section 8 vouchers to get people into housing quicker. There is still a homeless priority in Section 8. 


The need and access to rep-payee’s is a big challenge. The group cannot manage their own money. There is not a lot of access to representative payee programs. 

Revamping the BRAP program may take time. Currently DHHS is changing section 17 and it’s a big effort. There is a lot of options in revamping BRAP, and how to best go about the process and how do we best serve the target population? 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Next Agenda Items.

Family Homelessness: Hosting a Family Homelessness discussion, inviting various parties to discuss: DHHS families, youth, early childhood, OCFS, McKinney Vent at schools etc. 

Human Trafficking Shelter- Holly is no longer at DHHS, the new contact is Kirsten Kapalius.  Some feel to this population needs transitional housing, not shelter. There are a number of trafficking victims that will not go to shelters because they do not feel safe there. Are there other resources available for them? We need to have a bigger conversation about trafficking. Some of them provide unique challenges regarding safety etc.

New Family Shelter in Ellsworth is now open. Not much data is available at this point. They are determining the number of persons they can place per room. 

The group discusses how to target funds. Does the state need more shelters, or more housing? How does this information get shared at the local level. The SHC needs do the outreach, get out into the communities and discuss the issues. 

Other topics to discuss:
1. Family homelessness
2. Trafficking- transitional housing, etc
3. How to address creation of new shelters

Is there a meeting in August? No. The August meeting is canceled. 
The next meeting will be September 13, 2016. 

Thank you Wes! We will miss you. 

Motion to adjourn 12:25pm.
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